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Diabetes Case 
 

Discussion Questions: 
 

I. What are some important things to remember when delivering unexpected 
negative or devastating news? 

 
JB: Put yourself in the shoes of the patient. If I were receiving devastating news, I would     
want the physician to be compassionate and caring. I would not want them to be cold or 
blunt. Also, it is important to remember to offer not only condolences, but also 
partnership. A patient must know that they are not alone in their struggle.  

  
 AY: When delivering unexpected negative or devastating news, it is important to to  

remember that people are going to respond differently. Some may be extremely  
emotional, and some will show no emotions. It is important to be prepared for anything.  
Being compassionate and understanding during this time is also important. I also want to  
let the patient know I am there to help with their emotional needs and support and that I 
will respect them. Giving them all the facts and making sure that whatever information 
they want is given. 

 
 LG: Even upon hearing the same news, patients may both experience different emotions  

and experience those emotions differently. In other words, a diagnosis of diabetes could 
be heartbreaking for one patient, perhaps because he lost both of his grandparents to 
the disease, whereas the same diagnosis could bring joy and relief to another patient 
after searching for the cause of her symptoms for so long. In addition, anger and 
frustration can be expressed by rage and violence or by turning inward. Recognizing that 
people feel things differently from one another, and differently from you, is key to being 
able to connect with those emotions and validate what the patient is feeling. Acting with 
empathy is these cases is also paramount to maintaining trust and ensuring that you and 
the patient can form a lasting relationship for effective disease treatment. Knowing that 
what you say now can affect the entire course of a relationship drives home the need to 
be honest, but empathic, when delivering negative news. 

 
MB: I need to always take into account that the patient’s reactions and family support 
when rendering this type of news. I need to be compassionate and take my time with the 
patient and give them as much time as they need to respond and react to the 
unexpected negative/devastating news. I would need to obtain information regarding 
support groups in the area in which the patient lives as well. Make sure that their follow-
up appointments are made and contact outside services to set up initial appointments for 
the patient. Be compassionate and be there for your patient. 

 
 JV: Thankfully this is not something we have to do much in physical therapy. When  
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delivering bad news to a patient, you have to remember that this may come as a shock 
to them.  They may be overwhelmed with the diagnosis and think life is going to 
drastically change for the worst, but it is our job to ensure them that most conditions can 
be managed with little negative effects on our lives. 

 
 AK: I think the most important thing to remember is that when a patient or client receives  

devastating news, there is a period of time right after hearing this in which they are so 
busy trying to process this news that they will not be able to internalize much of the 
important information about what the next steps are. They need to be given time to think 
about what this means for them. After answering any immediate questions they have, 
more information can be given. I think it is important to remember to provide anything 
you told them verbally in writing as well. This will help ensure that they understand what 
they need to do in order to properly take care of themselves and take whatever the 
necessary next steps are. 

 
 

II. Does your clinical preparation offer a class on counseling? 
 

JB: OU-HCOM does not offer a specific class on counseling. However, they provide 
clinical scenarios that are designed to prepare students for dealing with challenging 
patient circumstances. For example, second year students are given the task of 
delivering difficult news to a person via CTAC simulation. They are then debriefed and 
given a review of their performance. This provides a great opportunity to become better 
at counseling patients.  

  
 AY: I would say yes, but there is not a specific class. We are taught to be  

compassionate, understanding, and have good listening skills. We are to advocate for 
our patients, so we need to make sure that our patients are given the best care, 
physically and mentally. Whether we are personally listening to them or finding help for 
them, we are to communicate, be respectful, and provide all care to our patients. 

 
 LG: Yes; actually we have two classes. Our first class is counseling theory, in which we  

learn various models for behavior modification. This class covers topics such as 
Maslow’s hierarchy, the health belief model, social learning theory, and Prochaska’s 
stages of behavioral change. We also learn how to build rapport with clients by listening, 
mirroring, and matching. The second class comes a year later when we are able to put 
our fledgling skills to practice in counseling practicum. Each student receives one client 
for the course of four, one-hour sessions and works with that client on one or more 
selected behavior changes. Although it is not psychological counseling, per se, we are 
still taught how to build trust with clients and help them discover some sometimes deeply 
psychological issues they might have with food. 
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MB: Yes. The social work classes go in detail about how to build a rapport with our 
clients in order to communicate more effectively and how to help the patient resolve 
issues by empowering them to make effective changes pertaining to their situations. We 
role play and review that role play in order to be more effective in our roles. 

 
 JV: In physical therapy we do not have a class structured specifically for counseling a  

patient but, we do have discussions about the topic in different classes. 
 
 AK: Speech-language pathology does not offer a formal class on counseling, although it  

is a topic of discussion and lecture during our clinical methods courses every semester. 
We are taught to know how to relate to clients as well as what our scope of practice 
encompasses and when it is important to refer a client to another professional such as a 
psychologist. 

 
 

III. Role play with group members a prognosis/diagnosis/situation similar to the 
video for your own profession and record your role play. 

 
 YouTube link for group video: http://youtu.be/zSUhnMNH_Wg 
 

IV. What are some of the unprofessional/uncompassionate non-verbal cues Dr. Grady 
displayed when counseling and giving the results? 

 
JB: She seemed rushed and uncaring. She made no eye contact as she gave the news, 
nor did she take her view from her chart. Also, she made no attempt to face the patient. 
Finally, she failed to show physical touch. This is not always a necessity. However, 
physical touch, such as a hand on the shoulder, when giving the difficult news could 
have showed that she actually cared about the patient.  

  
 AY: Dr. Grady had no eye contact with her patient. She was not facing the patient and  

really rushed the appointment. She did not give any time at the end for the patient to ask  
questions and was more interested in getting in and out as soon as possible.  

 
LG: Dr. Grady did not make eye contact with the patient when she entered the room, 
and went directly to looking at her chart; she also repeatedly referenced her chart during 
the “counseling” process. Dr. Grady was also standing, not sitting, and was facing away 
from the patient. The encounter was also rushed and definitely not patient-centered. 

 
 MB: She rushed through the interview process and seemed impatient did not seem  

compassionate at all. She was late for the appointment anyway. She showed no 
emotional connection with the patient. 

 
 JV:  Dr. Grady is turned away from the patient and not even looking at her while  
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speaking and giving her the news. The physician is just hurrying, blurting out what the 
findings were on the lab report as if she were reading it to a colleague instead of a 
patient.  She shows no compassion or empathy while delivering the diagnosis. 

 
 AK: When Dr. Grady was giving results she was standing and kept looking down at her  

chart. She should have been seated across from her client at an equal level and  
maintained eye contact as well as displayed empathy for the situation her client was in. 
She also left the room right away and was clearly uninterested in answering any 
questions. 
 

 
V. What techniques can you implement to improve time management skills (keeping 

in mind the patient’s well being)? 
  

JB: The doctor could have attempted to schedule more time in advance to have the 
appropriate amount of interaction with the patient. She could have also attempted to 
triage patients with less time-consuming conditions. Additionally, the doctor could have 
tried to ask other medical staff to assist with the workload of the day in order to give 
more time to the patients of greater need.  

  
 AY: I would have to look at what the patient is in for and what needs to be done. If I have  

to focus on a certain patient, I need to make sure my other patients are given enough  
time to ask questions and receive care. It’s a balance act that I usually am good at. You 
really need to take 5 minutes to make a game plan, and add time for anything to go 
wrong. Management skills can always improve, and until you are in a situation, I 
personally think it’s hard to learn them. Clinical’s have really given me an opportunity to 
work on those skills and improve every time. 

 
 LG: As was described in the video, physicians are just one part of the staffing network.  

In order for the physician, or any professional, to keep appointments from lagging 
behind, a seamless, behind-the-scenes protocol that involves all staff members working 
together is essential. This begins with hiring competent professionals with similar 
patient-centered goals, but also involves appropriate understanding of scheduling 
procedures, individual job duties, cooperation, etc. I think it would be a good idea to 
employ multiple levels of professionals, each with complementary responsibilities, to 
make everyone’s role more efficient. If the doctor’s time is being stretched too thin by 
office calls, hospital rounds, and family issues, let a PA or CNP take over some of the 
higher-level responsibilities and delegate other essential tasks to nursing staff. Even if 
you pull out all the stops, you still might run into that one patient that will, quite literally, 
talk your ear off! In these cases, I think preparation is best: know some polite “exit 
phrases” to help get you out of the room without destroying a relationship. 

 
MB: I would take into account my patients and what issues they are being seen for.  
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Follow-up services can be scheduled in a smaller time period where more difficult cases 
could be scheduled for longer visits. If I have reviewed test results and know the patient 
is not aware of them or has just been told, I could contact my clients who are to be seen 
later in the day to notify them of the delay in my schedule and ask if they want to be 
rescheduled or come in at a later time. Organization would be a great benefit to time 
management as well.  

 
 JV:  First of all you can try and make sure all your patients lab reports are ran by you if  

there is anything abnormal before they are filed.  But as in any job, people make 
mistakes and forget with so much to do.  When it comes to patients’ well-being, we need 
to take extra care in keeping healthcare providers up to date with the pertinent 
information.  I believe lost time should be made up in other areas, without sacrificing the 
patients’ time with their healthcare provider. 

 
 AK: In the clinic when we have back-to-back clients, we have 7 minutes to set up for the  

next one. Sometimes you need to speak with the parents after or the next client will  
arrive early. When this happens you want to be ready to take them as soon as possible. 
So to manage my time on this, I usually come to the clinic early and set up for all clients 
at one time and attempt to use similar materials. This way I won’t be wasting time 
switching materials and running around the clinic. It also gives me more time to build 
rapport with the parents and answer any questions they have. 

 
 

VI. How do you obtain case history information in your profession? 
 

JB: Physicians are required to interview the patient in order to learn about chief 
complaint, past medical history, allergies, social history, surgeries, family history, current 
medications, and allergies to medicines. Also, they obtain a review of systems to make 
sure there are no other issues in addition to the chief complaint. This information is 
placed into a SOAP note.  

  
 AY: As a nurse I have to interview the patient. I ask about past health history, family  

history, past diagnosis, past surgeries, allergies, etc. It’s a process and depending on 
the facility, have a guide and paperwork to fill out. We also do a full assessment on the 
patient. It is my job to document these answers and findings.  

 
 LG: Medical nutrition therapy follows the ADIME framework, with the “A” standing for  

assessment. In this step, we would interview a client on five key parameters:  
anthropometrics, biochemical data and laboratory values, clinical presentation, dietary  
history, and personal and family history. In an outpatient setting, all of this information 
would be taken down over the course of an initial one-hour session; in a hospital, the 
patient’s chart would be consulted for almost all of this information. 
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 MB: We have a psychosocial evaluation we complete during our initial interview with our  
clients. This obtains baseline information and past medical/social/family histories. We 
review patient’s systems within their environment and outside their environment that they 
interact with and what resources they already have and what still needs obtained to have 
a better quality of life.   

 
JV:  In physical therapy we usually just get a referral with the referring diagnosis if it’s 
the patients first time in the clinic.  But, it depends on the setting of physical therapy.  A 
patient’s previous case history will be in their own file for physical therapy if they have 
been to outpatient PT before.  In other settings such as hospitals, we would look at the 
same case history file as the nurse and physician. 

 
AK: In speech-language pathology we send out case history forms to be filled out as 
well as conduct interviews with the client or caregiver after we have reviewed the written  
case history. 

 
 
The Google Doc for this assignment is attached. The YouTube link for our role playing video is 
http://youtu.be/zSUhnMNH_Wg 
; this link is also included in the Google Doc. -The Avengers 
 


